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KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION
40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742
(435) 867-1852

Kanarraville Town Board Meeting
March 13, 2025 6:30 pm
Kanarraville Town Hall, 40 South Main

GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Sheleah and Kevin Bechtol, Brad and Gen Phelps, David Ence
Mayor Allred came at the end of the meeting. Stoney Shugart acted as Mayor Pro Tem.
1. CALL TO ORDER: Councilor Shugart called meeting to order.
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Sheleah Bechtol led the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. ROLL CALL:

	Councilor Brandon Jonsson			Here
	Councilor Jared Blackburn			Here
	Councilor Stoney Shugart			Here
	Councilor Thayne Williams			Here
	Mayor Tyler Allred				Absent

4. DISCLOSURES AND DECLARATIONS OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST: None.
5. OFFICER/MEMBER REPORTS:
	a. Board Members: Councilor Jonsson said he heard back from Carolyn at Rocky Mountain Power and the cost to put power at the cemetery is $16,600. This will be discussed later in the meeting. All water testing came back okay.
	b. Kanarra Falls Manager - Financial Report: Heidi Loveland said Holly Hadley is out of town and asked her to cover for her. She asked if there were any questions on the Falls report for February. There were none.
	c. Town Clerk - Budget and Expenditures: Councilor Shugart asked if everyone had a chance to review the monthly budget and expenditures. There were no questions. Councilor Shugart asked for a motion to approve the budget and expenditures for March 13, 2025. Councilor Blackburn moved to approve the budget and expenditures for March 13, 2025. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
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6. PUBLIC FORUM: Councilor Shugart opened the Public Forum. Brad Phelps would like to volunteer his services on fixing up/painting the post office. Councilor Shugart told him the board was in the planning/discussion phases for fixing up the post office and thanked him for his offer.
Sheleah Bechtol again asked about a drive-up mailbox for outgoing mail. She offered to put together a garage sale fundraiser at the Cobble Crest to help raise money for fixing up the Cobble Crest. She recommended advertising in the Green Pages. Thayne Williams told her to contact him with more information.
Councilor Shugart closed the Public Forum.
7. STANDING COMMITTEE REPORT: Heidi Loveland said Kim Ward was not able to come tonight, but there is nothing to report as Planning & Zoning was canceled last week due to lack of a quorum.
8. APPROVE 2/13/25 AND 2/27/25 TOWN BOARD MINUTES: Councilor Shugart asked for a motion to approve the February Town Board Minutes. Councilor Williams moved to approve the Town Board Minutes from 2/13/25 and 2/27/25. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
9. POWER AT THE CEMETERY: Councilor Jonsson said he heard back from Rocky Mountain Power and the cost to bring power to the cemetery is $16,616 coming from the northwest corner. He recommended putting in a few conduits for the irrigation system. It will all be underground. The work project map was reviewed by the board. If we have the conduits, we can go down the fence line and in all directions from there in the future with controls to all parts of the cemetery. We need to get Mike Humes involved. That is just the cost to get power to the cemetery. Once it is there, we would have additional expenses digging trenches and other costs. He will also meet with Tony Cornelius about the excavation and conduit. Councilor Jonsson said Rocky Mountain Power will also do the power at the transfer station at no extra cost because of the work already done with South Central. Councilor Jonsson asked the board once the panel is there what else they wanted to feed power to besides the sprinkling system, the maintenance shed, and security cameras. No one had any other ideas. 
Councilor Shugart asked for a motion to approve the quote to hook up power at the cemetery and the transfer station. Councilor Blackburn moved to approve the quote to hook up power to the cemetery and transfer station. Councilor Jonsson seconded the motion. All were in favor.
Councilor Williams said Mike Humes has been in touch with someone who does grants for cemeteries and there are grants available at 70/30 splits for the town. The project he and Mike Humes are working on is approximately $12,000 and that will be coming up soon.
10. POST OFFICE UPDATE - FINALIZE BATHROOM REPAIR: Heidi Loveland said she spoke with Colten with C&E Drywall and he will be done working on the post office bathroom by Tuesday. Next step will be flooring and bathroom fixtures. She asked the board if they still wanted to move forward with a polished cement floor. Colton told her the cement was too rough for that. Councilor Jonsson suggested getting remnants from a flooring company. Glen Graff at Pioneer Flooring has piles of stuff. Loveland said she would pass that information along to John Batty. 
11. GENERAL FUND CAPITAL PROJECTS LIST - (NEW POST OFFICE): Heidi Loveland reviewed the Capital Projects list and asked the board how the new post office fit in. She asked the board how much they want to factor into the budget for this project. Councilor Jonsson recommended a site visit to assess the situation. If there is asbestos and we aren’t changing the building, we won’t need to touch it. Loveland asked the board who they wanted to oversee this project and work with John Batty. The board decided on Councilor Shugart and Councilor Jonsson. Loveland said Brenda Pugh has volunteered her skills as an interior designer. Councilor Shugart said they might want to ask other members of the community as well to be involved.
The new fire station was discussed next. Heidi Loveland asked the board how much they wanted to budget for this project. This last year we budgeted $190,000. When Joe Willliams gets here next week, we will know where we are at. We currently have approximately $350,000 in Capital Projects. That includes the money we made from selling the town property. Potential budget amounts for the new post office were discussed. Holly Hadley is estimating the Falls will bring in $700,000 this year because of federal employee cutbacks at the National Parks. Joe Williams will be working on department budgets this month and they will be ready for review in April. Loveland asked the board member department heads to have their budgets and project information to her ASAP.
12. PROPOSED EMPLOYEE PAY RANGES: Heidi Loveland presented a worksheet on employee pay raises and job descriptions. Loveland said Holly Hadley came before the board a few months ago asking about cost of living raises for the kiosk workers. The board said if they considered wage increases, they would prefer to look at that for all town employees, not just for the kiosk operators. Loveland suggested the following: Department Managers would be over hiring/firing, posted job descriptions, and wage increases. Board members over their departments would approve the pay ranges and job descriptions. Departmental budgets would be approved by the whole board. Loveland gave board members pay ranges/job descriptions for their department to review. Managers would consider cost of living increases depending on job performance, experience and/or education. The board already decided that Managers would be over hiring and firing so it makes sense that they would also oversee pay increases as well, especially since they are the ones working with the employees in their departments. Loveland also mentioned a bonus option, if the board didn’t like the suggestion about the pay increases. Yearly bonuses would be tied to how well the Falls did/ how much money was brought in. Bonuses would only be considered if the Falls sold out or brought in so much per year. Loveland asked the board to review these options and let her know if they had any comments or questions. Nothing needed to be decided tonight. However, she would need a decision at the April Town Board meeting so payroll could be finalized in the department budgets. The job descriptions and pay ranges are not just for considering cost of living increases, these would also be the job descriptions and pay ranges that the Managers would use to post for open positions. Hadley will be looking at hiring a new Falls cleaning person this Spring and maybe one more kiosk operator.
The Town Board discussed the matter briefly. Heidi Loveland asked about the Water Master position going to an hourly rate. Right now, each water master gets a salary of $400 a month. Councilor Jonsson didn’t know if we would be able to hire a Water Master for an hourly rate.
13. CLOSED MEETING IF NEEDED: None.
14. ANNOUNCEMENTS - 3-27-25 NEXT TOWN BOARD MEETING (CONTINUE DISCUSSION - WATER RATES): Heidi Loveland said Councilor Blackburn fixed the water rate spreadsheet calculator. Loveland suggested that the board members go home and review the spreadsheet and play with the numbers so they can discuss water rates at the 3-27-25 work meeting. Loveland and Councilor Blackburn gave a short demo on the worksheet and how it works. 
Heidi Loveland said she will have the ordinance revising the new impact fee ready for the April meeting. 
Mayor Allred arrived and announced that at the last ICCOG meeting, the Department of Natural Resources asked all cities, towns and the county to adopt an ordinance prohibiting citizens from feeding wildlife. It has created numerous problems and nuisances around Iron County. Enforcement of the ordinance will be neighbor tattling on neighbor. They will put the ordinance together and ask us to adopt it. Mayor Allred will keep us apprised of the ordinance progress.                                                                                                                                
Councilor Jonsson reported that the transmitters have all been installed on the water meters except for the 2” meters at the cemetery and ball field. Patti has been training, and soon we will be reading meters off the transmitters. Councilor Jonsson added that the well kicked on over and over last December which cost the town $1,200 in electrical. We need to talk to Keith Christensen about the SCADA settings. It shouldn’t be kicking on in December.
15. ADJOURN: Mayor Allred asked for a motion to adjourn. Councilor Williams moved to adjourn the March 13, 2025 Town Board meeting. Councilor Blackburn seconded and all were in favor.
The meeting adjourned at 7:25 pm.
Submitted by:


Heidi Loveland/Town Clerk Kanarraville
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